
OFFICIAL NOTICE AND AGENDA (Amended)

Notice is hereby given that the Parks and Recreation Committee of the City of Stoughton,
Wisconsin will hold a regular or special meeting as indicated on the date, time and location
given below.

Meeting of the:
Date /Time:
Location:

Members:

CC:

PARKS AND RECREATION COMMITTEE OF THE CITY OF STOUGHTON

Wednesday, January 25, 2017 @ 4:30 PM
Ed Overland Room (City Hall 381 E. Main St., Stoughton WI 53589)
Regina Hirsch, Matt Bartlett, Dennis Kittleson, Paul Lawrence, Donna Olson

Attorney Matt Dregne, Department Heads, Stoughton Newspapers,
Debbie Blaney, Pat Groom, Sarah Monette, John Lewis,
oregonobserver@wcinet.com, Council Members

* Note-For security reasons, the front doors of the City Hall building (including the elevator
door) will be locked after 4:30 p.m. If you need to enter City Hall after that time, please use the
entrance on the east side of City Hall (the planning department door). If you are physically
challenged and are in need of the elevator or other assistance, please call 873-6677 prior to 4:30
p.m.
Item # CALL TO ORDER
1 Call to Order
2 Approval of Minutes from December 28, 2017
3 Communications

Item # OLD BUSINESS
4 Bike Transportation Plan-request Approval
5 Nordic Ridge Park Plan

Item # NEW BUSINESS
6 Friluftsliv Center-Request to Fund Study
7 Fair Contract/Policy
8 Skate Park Improvements
9 Eagle Scout Norse Flag Pole Request
10 Future Agenda Items

Item # ADJOURNMENT
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PARKS AND RECREATION COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
Wednesday December 28, 2016
4:30 PM
Hall of Fame Room


Present: Alderpersons: Dennis Kittleson, Regina Hirsch, Matt Bartlett, Mayor Donna Olson and
Parks and Recreation Director Tom Lynch
Guests: Brian Conger, Tim Swadley, Michael Engelberger, Ralph Erickson, Phil Caravello, Larry
Liebmann, Nancy Hagen, Bob Diebel, Cheryl Buchwald


1. Call to Order
Selsor called to order at 4:30 PM


2. Approval of the Minutes from November 21, 2016
Motion by Kittleson, seconded by Bartlett, to approve the minutes of November 21, 2016. Motion
carried 3-0.


3. Communications
The boy that is asking to have updates at our skate park will attend at the January meeting.


New Business
4. Bike Transportation Plan
The update to the bike routes plan was presented to the committee. The plan was generally
accepted with the following requests:


1. Check on potential streets for conversion to bike lanes
2. Cost of bike route signs
3. Design of bike route signs
4. Naming of bike routes
5. Priority list for implementation
6. Possible naming sponsors


The River and Trails Task Force will take on these items at their January meeting.


Old Business


5. Nordic Ridge Splash Pad
Cheryl Buchwald from the United States Geological Society gave a presentation on the use and
supply of the water in the Stoughton Area. There was consensus that there was little effect on our
groundwater if we went ahead with installing a smaller splash pad in the Nordic Ridge
Development.


Motion made by Hirsch, second by Bartlett to positively move the discussion to the developers for
installing a flow through splash pad (not to exceed 3,000,000 gpy). Motion passed 3-0.


6. Future Agenda Items
Junior Fair Contract
Amundson Trail Agreement
Development of Mandt Park
Bike Lanes Update
Splash Pad in Nordic Ridge
Skate Park Improvements
Possible hidden Parks


Adjournment
Motion made by Kittleson,, seconded by Bartlett to adjourn at 7:30 PM. Motion passed 3-0.








Stoughton Bike Transportation Update 


The River and Trails Task Force has created a proposal for improving bicycle access through 


Stoughton by designating additional bike routes that move bike traffic efficiently through the 


City using wider arterial streets. 


The committee discussed the use of bike boulevards (streets with lower speed limits and 


increased marking) but felt that Stoughton’s bike traffic did not warrant this change yet. They 


also were not comfortable creating bike lanes on streets that would take away existing 


approved parking, based on the political challenges and lower bike usage than cities like 


Madison. East Main from the railroad track to the city limits, Hoel Ave south, and Wilson St. 


from Bjoin Park to Nygaard St could be considered someday for bike lanes. That said, 


connecting the on street bike lane on Kings Lynn from Jackson to Hy. 51 makes sense and has 


minimal impact on existing residents.  


 


 


There was also a reluctance to disrupt existing park rows and sidewalks to change them for bike 


use, except possibly on the north side of Jackson from Nygaard to Hy. 51. 


 







 


We have proposed a future off road trail extension north from Nygaard St into the Eggleson’s 


Woods development if and when things change in that area. 


 


 


 


 


We feel there is a need for a safe transfer from the north side of Highway 51 at Hamilton St. to 


the south at Rowe St. Bikers should exit and walk on the yellow area using the marked crossing. 


Blinking lights, similar to those across from Walmart on Hy 51, would help this passage  


 


 







Using the Jefferson Street walk bridge ties the east and west together better than using Main 


St. The gravel hill leading west from the bridge should be marked as such with walking 


encouraged. 


 


 


One of the more creative additions connects the Yahara River Trail at Bjoin Park with the far 


west side by using Wilson St., passing through the High School grounds, and exiting on 


Buckingham Rd. Permissions are being sought with the High School. 


 


 


 







Creating, promoting and signing of bike route (on street routes without a separate street lane) 


would encourage bike users to move through the city on the widest streets. The committee 


wanted to investigate the cost of bike route signs that are more attractive and personal to 


Stoughton. 


        


Traditional           Better        Even better 


Main bike routes should have names that identify where they are taking the bike users through 


the city. We have found customizable signs for $12 each in a quantity of +50. Following the 


standard a sign every 2-3 blocks, we would need 114 signs at a cost of $1,368. 


The attached map indicates many routes that keep homes within 2 blocks of a signed bike 


route. An effort was made to take advantage of every north/south and east/west option. We 


would propose moving ahead with signage on the higher priority streets as the budget would 


allow. 


There are several routes that lead out of the City onto less traveled county highways 


representing all directions. The proposed routes lead to all of these options. 


The committee feels that the plan is consistent with the 1997 plan created by the former Bike 


Committee. Both plans had a goal of connecting parks and schools throughout the City. 


The committee also declined to pursue sponsorships due to sign space/clutter and the 


relatively low cost of the signs. 


 


Moving forward, the committee intends to create off road options whenever possible, generally 


through the development of new sub-divisions. Examples would be continuing north from Kings 


Lynn Rd., north from Business Park North, east from the Stone Crest development and south 


from Milwaukee St. on the far west end. The Kettle Park West development is trail friendly with 


both on and off road options. The Nordic Ridge development, platted in the mid-2000s contains 


an east/west access of off road trail with a proposed bike route connecting Milwaukee St. and 


Aaker Rd. 


The committee sees this plan as a first step that could and should change as the population and 


bike usage increases. The current Comprehensive Plan Survey conducted by the Planning 


Department contains numerous comments from citizens looking for increased safe bike travel. 


With the new developments and the popularity of bike travel increasing, this is a great time for 


an update and posting of bike transportation.   
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River and Trails Task Force Meeting
Monday, January 9, 2017
Hall of Fame Room


Present: Sandra Black, Nancy Hagen, Bob Diebel, Joni Dean, Larry Liebmann, Ralph
Erickson, Phil Caravello, David Sharpe, Tom Lynch.


Guest: Roger Springman


Call to Order
1. Call to order at 5:31 pm.
2. December 5, 2016 Minutes: Approved by Larry with a second by Ralph.


Carried.
3. Communications.


a. Spring Clean-Up April 22, 2017 at 9:00 am (Earth Day).
b. Mandt Park Plan. Tom presented a plan that he and co-worker Dan have


been actively working on for a few years. He provided handouts of the
potential project aptly called the Friluftsliv Center (Friluftsliv is a
Norwegian philosophy of connecting with nature). The project is in the
early stages with discussion of multiple uses throughout all seasons for
full use of the park. There is an opportunity behind Uniroyal to extend
the trail and across the river. Tom discussed funding options through the
Park Development Fund. A consultant could be hired to discuss the
project and provide costs for completion.


c. Amundson Trail Updates: Tom reported that Skaalen Home still needs
approval for park land dedication with discussion of specific use of the
land. Bob sent a letter to a landowner on the trail to discuss an easement.
Ralph spoke to that person and she has not committed at this time. Bob
will follow-up with her by telephone. Another neighbor on the trail will
be approached.


d. Virgin Lake Trail: Cummins is providing community service hours on the
trail in conjunction with the Street Departments. Hand outs were
presented which include boardwalk and pier construction. Next steps for
completion of the project were also discussed.


Old Business
4. Bike Lanes, Routes and Boulevards: Guest Roger Springman has reviewed


DOT plans for roundabouts on Hwy 51 and wanted to make the Task Force
aware of these permanent plans for consideration of bike trails through this
area.
The Parks and Recreation Committee Meeting Minutes from December 28,
2016 were presented including requested information from the Task Force.
They wanted a list of potential streets for conversions to bike lanes and three
streets were discussed: (1) E. Main Street from the railroad tracks to the city
limits. (2) Hoel Avenue from Hwy 51 south to the city limits. (3) Wilson
Street from Page Street to Nygaard Avenue. Costs of bike signage was







discussed with Tom presenting the cheapest cost of $12.00 per reflective
sign. Bob will configure the total amount of signage needed based on the
recommendations discussed at the last meeting (Phil’s reference depicts
them every 2-3 blocks). It was discussed that no sponsors for the signs
would be needed as the costs for each sign are reasonable. Further
discussion at the next meeting.


New Business
5. Future Agenda Items: No items were discussed.


Adjournment: Motion by Ralph with a second by Joni to adjourn at 6:55 pm.


Respectfully submitted,


Joni Dean








Nordic Ridge Park


On the Peterson Farm


General Park


Grading $75,000


Storm Sewer $14,500


Water/Sanitary $ 5,200


Parking $28,800


Walking Path $16,500


Engineering $21,000


Sub Total $161,000


Park Shelter (Rough Estimate) $150,000


Splash Pad


Equipment $ 82,243


Plumbing $ 30,000


Electric $ 20,000


Flatwork $ 17,000


Sub Total $149,243


Playground


Equipment $72,900


Site Preparation $ 5,700


Installation $13,300


Concrete Ribbon Around Play Area $ 3,300


Poured in Place Rubber Surfacing $45,910


Sub Total $141,110


Multi-Purpose Surface


Blacktop $13,487


Fence $19,900


Sub Total $ 33,387


Total $634,740


Estimated Park Fees $270,000








Friluftsliv Center  


Friluftsliv is a Norwegian philosophy 


of connecting with nature. The Cen-


ter would be a place where Stough-


ton residents could connect with na-


ture through outdoor recreation and 


education.  The center would be lo-


cated at Mandt Park to take ad-


vantage of the Yahara River and 


trails.  


Center Amenities & Activities  


Outdoor Equipment Rentals  


Nature Play & Learning Space  


The cost of gear is one of the major barriers to entry for participating in outdoor recreation. By providing 


low cost equipment rentals, it will allow more people the ability to participate. Equipment rentals could 


include canoes, snow shoes, skateskayaks, tents, backpacking packs, fishing gear, and bicycles.  


Nature play and learning areas are a new trend 


where children are able to interact with nature dai-


ly. They are in a designated, managed location in an 


existing or modified outdoor environment where 


children of all ages and abilities play and learn by 


engaging with diverse natural elements, materials, 


organisms and habitats, through sensory, fine mo-


tor, and gross motor experiences.  







Outdoor Music Concerts 


Indoor Farmers Market  


Introductory Classes & Trips 


Special Events  


Other major barriers to entry for participating in out-


door activities include the lack of skills and people to 


participate with. The center could provide a hub for in-


troductory classes and trips resulting in skills and social 


connections.  


Mandt Park hosts many special events throughout the year 


including the Syttende Mai run, the Stoughton Fair, and 


Coffee Break. The center could act as a hub for these events 


with a central operations point and restrooms.  


Food and Drink Options  


A year-round indoor farmers market located in the center 


would provide access to affordable and healthy food op-


tions.  


An outdoor patio along the river would provide a place to 


socialize. Places like this are very popular in the Milwau-


kee area and the City of Madison plans on opening one in 


Olbrich Park.  


The center with a patio along the river would be a poten-


tial area to expand concerts in the parks. The concerts 


could then be moved inside during the winter months.  







 


Facility Rental and Public Use 


The center’s main indoor space could be used for com-


munity meetings, scout groups, sport groups, City 


meetings as well as weddings and family reunions.  


 


 


 


 


 


Pickle Ball Complex 


Pickle Ball is big in Stoughton and continuing to grow. The little used basketball courts in the northeast corner 


of Mandt Park should be converted into a pickle ball complex with up to 6 courts. In the winter the space 


would become a skating ring. Lights would extend the usage of both activities. 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


This plan is by no means finished. Everything listed here and on the map is open for change.  Our purpose at 


this point is to promote a vision that meets the needs of the community in multiple ways. We are open to 


constructive criticism and new ideas. This has been with us in one form or another for several years. The plan 


changes constantly with new ideas. We expect that to continue with your help. 












As discussed, the site for the proposed building would face the following challenges:


1. Two large (24-inch) sanitary sewer interceptors flowing toward the wastewater treatment plant
located south of Mandt Parkway. These would need to be relocated.
2. A 10-inch water main (replaced in 2012) located south of Mandt Parkway. This would need to
be relocated.
3. The proposed building appears to be located over Mandt Parkway. This road provides park


access as well as access to the bus barn and wastewater treatment facility. The road could be
terminated or re-routed depending on the desires of the community.


4. Based on several projects we have completed in Mandt Park, much of the area is a former
landfill area. Any landfill material encountered would likely need to be tested and placed in a
licensed landfill.


5. The Wisconsin DNR would likely have some concerns about the proximity of the building to the
Yahara River. Setbacks would likely need to be met or a variance would need to be granted.


We have attached maps showing existing utilities in this area of Mandt Park.


We estimate the cost to prepare a brief site feasibility study addressing the above items to be
approximately $4,000 to $6,000, depending on the level of detail required.


Please contact me with any questions.


Thanks,


Mark Fisher













Ideas for expanding Mandt park skatepark 
 


● Add more “rooms​. Skateparks have rooms,  Some skateparks have one big room that 
everyone shares. Other skateparks have rooms that skaters can use when the others are 
full. In general, the more rooms a skatepark has, the more simultaneous users it can 
accommodate. 


● Link the “bowl” room to the rest of park for better flow.​  A skatepark should have lots of 
rooms to support the greatest number of simultaneous skaters.But rooms that are linked in 
some way offer better flow,  because skaters can easily travel from one obstacle or attraction 
to the next. 


● Create a “Plaza”.​ Street terrain (“street plaza”) Vs Transition terrain  (simply “tranny”). 
Plaza allows any skill skater and Tranny allows for tricks. Modern skatepark design features 
a mix of street and transition elements together without stylistic distinction or separation. This 
attracts more people. 


● Expand Skatepark Capacity:​ A large facility can handle more skaters. Skateboarders can 
share 1,500 square feet. Only one will be skating at any given moment in time, but the others 
will be queued up and ready to go, or will be nearby taking a break. Therefore, 15,000 
square feet can theoretically serve 100 skaters simultaneously. ​The nature of the design, 
i.e., how many rooms the skatepark has, will have an impact on this number. With a larger 
park some events or competitions can be organized to attract more people to our city. 


● Construction Materials:​ a steel, wood, or polymer-surfaced material ​is not​ an adequate 
material for a municipal skatepark. When planning your skatepark, you should always 
prioritize quality over size. 


● Add other comfort Amenities.​ The skatepark, being a public space, should have those 
amenities that make spaces comfortable. Physical needs include things like hydration ( A 
water fountain ​will help reduce the need for skaters to bring their own refreshments), 
benches to sit​ (seating for the park users within the perimeter of the skating area, and also 
have seating that is outside of the active area but close enough to see the action)  and a 
nearby restroom. Also, ​Trash and recyclable bins t​o keep the park clean 


● Shade/roof​. It would be nice to be able to use the park all year round. Shade will be good 
during very hot days.  Shade will help alleviate the need for bottled refreshments, and that 
will reduce the amount of trash at the skatepark. (Empty bottles can fill up a trash can very 
quickly. Some form of a roof (in an area) can give shade and also make it possible to use 
during the winter time 


 
Below are some pictures with ideas.  You can find all this and more information about public 
skateparks in: ​http://publicskateparkguide.org/ 







  
 


 







 


 





